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Nunavut Business Credit Corporation 
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Minister of Economic Development & Transportation 

Minista Pivalliayuliqiyikkut Ingilrayuliqiyitkullu 

Ministre de Developpement economique et des Transports 

Nunavut Business Credit Corporation Letter of Expectation 2018-19 

Dear Ms. Epp: 

I am pleased to provide you with this Letter of Expectation for 2018-19. This letter outlines the 
priorities and goals intended to guide Nunavut Business Credit Corporation (NBCC) in the 
new fiscal year and ensure the Corporation supports the economic development priorities set 
out in the Government of Nunavut's new mandate, Turaaqtavut. 

This letter also outlines the important financial reporting requirements and responsibilities of 
the Corporation, intended to promote transparency and accountability in operations and 
governance. 

Representing a new government, I look forward to strengthening new relationships with the 
Board of Directors and staff as we work closely to support economic development in the 
territory. I believe that many of the major initiatives already underway at NBCC complement 
the government's mandate, and that the priorities outlined through Turaaqtavut will provide 
focus to the work of the Corporation with positive outcomes. 

Expectations and Priorities for 2018-19 

As we enter a new fiscal year, I look forward to reviewing and approving NBCC's 2018-2021 
business plan and budget. It is my expectation that the priorities and principles outlined in the 
business plan will be implemented with the overall well-being of Nunavummiut in mind. 

Inuit Employment Plan 

To support the Government of Nunavut in meeting its objectives under Article 23 of the 
Nunavut Agreement, the Department of Executive and Intergovernmental Affairs is 
developing a government-wide master plan that provides strategic direction for GN-wide 
programs and initiatives to increase and enhance Inuit employment. 

All departments and territorial corporations are accountable for developing and implementing 
their respective Inuit Employment Plans, including effective use of training and development 
programs provided by central agencies. As of December 2017, Inuit employment at NBCC 
was 40%. While recognizing that NBCC has a small staff complement, I look forward to 
seeing the progress the Corporation makes on finalizing the development of its plan, and 
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implementing strategic efforts to increase Inuit employment, including identification of 
opportunities for Inuit internships. 

Harassment Free Workplace 

In accordance with the Harassment Free Workplace Policy, the GN has zero tolerance for 
harassment, bullying or reprisals of any type. It is crucial that all employees read, 
understand and follow this policy, as well as the Human Resource Manual directives that 
complement the policy. Further, I expect you to ensure that that the CEO and Board of 
Directors take personal responsibility for ensuring a harassment-free workplace at NBCC. 

Partnership and Collaboration 

Turaaqtavut calls for collaboration with key partners to improve the lives of Nunavummiut. 
In 2018-19, I expect NBCC to continue to work closely with Nunavut Tunngavik lnc.(NTI), 
mainly though Atuqtuarvik Corporation, to explore further opportunities for partnership 
and cooperation. 

Transparency and Accountability 

I would like to again draw your attention to recommendations from the 2015 Standing 
Committee on Oversight of Government Operations and Public Accounts, as well as 
advice from the Information and Privacy Commissioner, that NBCC should adopt the 
practice of disclosing the identities of recipients of loans and other financial assistance in 
its annual reports. 

When dealing with public money, disclosure of this information is critical to maintaining 
transparency, and such a disclosure is not prohibited by any current legislation. I look 
forward to having the Corporation meet this expectation in 2018-19. 

Legislative Amendments 

During the 4th Legislative Assembly, the Standing Committee on Oversight of 
Government Operations and Accounts recommended that NBCC formally submit to its 
Minister recommendations for specific amendments to the Nunavut Business Credit 
Corporation Act. 

It is my understanding that you and your Board have worked to identify several important 
amendments to the Act, including how the legislation can be used to require disclosure of 
businesses that have received financial assistance from NBCC. I look forward to 
reviewing the proposed amendments, with the possibility of bringing them forward 
through the appropriate approval channels. 

Throughout the legislative review process, I expect the Corporation to ensure appropriate 
levels of consultation and collaboration, particularly with external partners such as NTI. 

It is my expectation that the legislative amendments put forward will solidify the role of the 
Corporation, strengthen accountability and transparency, and allow the Corporation to 
better support local businesses and economic development in the territory. 

Building Capacity 

As the Corporation continues to provide valuable financing alternatives to local 
businesses, and grows its client base, there is an increasing need for maintaining client 
supports to ensure that client businesses can take full advantage of the opportunities 
presented through NBCC's lending and mitigate the Corporation's risk. 
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I look forward to seeing NBCC's plan for continuing to support after-care services to its 
clients in 2018-19. 

Inuit Language 

Turaaqtavut identifies the need to increase the use of lnuktut as the working language of 
the government. To this end, NBCC should continue to work to ensure that its loan 
application processes can be carried out in lnuktut, including all relevant forms, 
documents, and support. 

Developing standardized financial terminology in lnuktut will be key to ensuring that 
NBCC's programs are accessible in all official languages. With the financial expertise at 
the staff and Board level, I expect the Corporation to be fully involved in this important 
process. 

Strengthening Governance 

As a territorial corporation, it is important that NBCC's Board of Directors has the capacity 
to lead the strategic direction of the organization. I am aware that some of your directors 
have developed their skills through corporate governance training and I expect the 
Corporation to continue to support this growth and development in 2018-19. 

A strong Board will be critical for NBCC as it updates its strategic plan for 2019-2022. I 
look forward to working with the Board in 2018-19 as it focuses its goals and priorities in 
its strategic planning process. 

Accountability and Financial Management Reporting Expectations for the 2018-19 
Fiscal Year 

The Financial Administration Act (FAA), in Section IX, Public Agencies, outlines the 
minimum reporting responsibilities and timeframes for Nunavut's public agencies, 
including particular provisions for territorial corporations. Additionally, please be aware 
that in the interest of increased transparency, accountability and effectiveness, Ministers 
responsible for territorial corporations may issue directives to provide additional important 
information to the GN and Nunavummiut. 

Ongoing reporting responsibilities include tabling the following in the Legislative 
Assembly: 

• NBCC's Business Plan, at the same time as the GN's Business Plan is tabled. 

• A yearly comprehensive report on all procurement, contracting and leasing 
activities undertaken by the NBCC. This report should contain at a minimum the 
information currently available in the GN Annual Procurement Activity Report, 
Lease Activity Report and Contract Activity report. This report may be most 
appropriately included within the NBCC's Annual Report. In preparing the Lease 
Activity Report, please ensure that information, which may provide an unfair 
business advantage to potential competitors, is not disclosed. 

• Formal responses to letters of expectation, letters of instruction and Ministerial 
directives at the first session of the Legislative Assembly subsequent to NBCC 
receiving such correspondence. 

During 2018-19 you are again instructed to give attention to the following ongoing 
reporting responsibilities to the Department of Finance: 
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• Board-approved budget variance reports and expense projections for both 
operations and maintenance and capital on at least a quarterly basis, submitted 
within 30 days of the end of the quarter, and including a year-end fiscal forecast 
with surplus/deficit reporting. 

• Quarterly presentation of budget variance reports to the OM Central Accountability 
Committee. 

• All schedules and working papers required for the preparation of the consolidated 
public accounts at their earliest availability or as per the distributed requirement 
timetable. Management letters or other reporting (including NBCC's response) 
issued by the auditor (both the Auditor General of Canada and any other 
independent auditor) for all audits conducted on NBCC for the year. 

• NBCC is asked to work with staff at the Department of Finance's Financial 
Reporting and Controls division to ensure Public Sector Accounting Standards are 
implemented appropriately in all financial reporting. 

It is also essential that dialogue and communication be ongoing throughout our 
government. In the spirit of strengthening our public agencies, I ask that NBCC continue 
its close working relationship with the Department of Finance at all levels. 

I look forward to discussing with you the priorities and directions as stated in this Letter of 
Expectation. I also look forward to reviewing your response to this letter. 

Sin7 , 
Hon. Joe Savikataaq 
Minister Responsible for Nunavut Business Credit Corporation 

CC: Peter Ma, CEO, Nunavut Business Credit Corporation 
Udlu Hanson, Deputy Minister, Department of Economic Development and 
Transportation 
Jeff Chown, Deputy Minister, Department of Finance 
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Minister of Economic Development & Transportation 

Minista Pivalliayuliqiyikkut Ingilrayuliqiyitkullu 

Ministre de Developpement economique et des Transports 

Nunavut Dev~lopment Corporation Letter of Expectation 2018-19 

Dear Mr. Havioyak, 

I am pleased to provide you with this Letter of Expectation for 2018-19. This letter outlines the 
priorities and goals intended to guide the Nunavut Development Corporation (NOC) in the 
new fiscal year, and ensure the Corporation supports the economic development priorities set 
out in the Government of Nunavut's new mandate, Turaaqtavut. 

This letter also outlines the important financial reporting requirements and responsibilities of 
the Corporation, intended to promote transparency and accountability in operations and 
governance. 

Representing a new government, I look forward to strengthening new relationships with the 
Board of Directors and staff as we work closely to support economic development in the 
territory. I believe that many of the major initiatives already underway at NOC complement the 
government's mandate, and that the priorities outlined through Turaaqtavut will provide focus 
to the work of the Corporation with positive outcomes. 

By supporting Nunavummiut participating in business and resource development activities, 
and encouraging community self-reliance through the arts and culture, harvesting, and 
tourism sectors, NOC will play an integral role in helping to realize the government's vision. 

Expectations and Priorities for 2018-19 

As we enter a new fiscal year, I look forward to reviewing and approving NDC's 2018-2021 
business plan and budget. It is my expectation that the priorities and principles outlined in the 
business plan will be implemented with the overall well-being of Nunavummiut in mind. 

Harassment Free Workplace 

The GN has zero tolerance for harassment, bullying or reprisals of any type in its departments 
and public agencies. Harassment in the workplace can have serious negative effects on an 
employee's well-being, with potential long-term consequences for individuals and the 
organization as a whole. 
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I expect you to ensure that that the President and Board of Directors take personal 
responsibility for ensuring a harassment-free workplace at NOC. 

Inuit Employment Plan 

To support the Government of Nunavut in meeting its objectives under Article 23 of the 
Nunavut Agreement, the Department of Executive and Intergovernmental Affairs is 
developing a government-wide master plan that provides strategic direction for GN-wide 
programs and initiatives to increase and enhance Inuit employment. 

All departments and territorial corporations are accountable for developing and 
implementing their respective Inuit Employment Plans, including effective use of training 
and development programs provided by central agencies. While recognizing that NOC 
has a very small staff complement, I look forward to seeing the progress the Corporation 
makes on finalizing the development of its plan, and implementing strategic efforts to 
increase Inuit employment. 

Economic Diversification 

Turaaqtavut calls for the diversification and improvement of economic opportunities to 
encourage self-reliance and local employment. In 2018-19, I expect NOC, through its 
Venture Investment Fund, to seek new investments of at least $500,000, with an 
emphasis on local harvesting and tourism sectors. 

Nunavut has abundant natural resources - both renewable and non-renewable. I look 
forward to updates on how NOC is working to support a more diverse economy that will 
provide Nunavummiut with a wide range of employment and business options. 

Harvesting and Cultural Industries 

NDC's investments in the commercial fishery and harvesting sector are critical to 
economic development and local employment in the territory. Continued sustainable 
harvesting requires diligent tracking and record keeping to meet inspection requirements, 
and maintain federal and territorial certification. I expect NOC to continue to work closely 
with regulators and harvesters to ensure all criteria are met for continued success in this 
sector. 

The arts and crafts sector is also significant to Nunavut's economic development. In 
2018-19, I expect NOC to foster existing supply partnerships with artists and enterprises, 
as well as seek out new opportunities for projects that will support Nunavut artists. 

Inuit Language 

Turaaqtavut identifies the need to increase the use of lnuktut as the working language of 
the government. To this end, NOC should continue to work to ensure that its investment 
application processes can be carried out in lnuktut, including all relevant forms, 
documents, and support. 

Developing standardized financial terminology in lnuktut will be key to ensuring that 
NDC's programs are accessible in all official languages. With the financial expertise at 
the staff and board level, I expect the Corporation to be fully involved in this important 
process. 
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Strengthening Governance 

As a territorial corporation, it is important that NDC's Board of Directors has the capacity 
to lead the strategic direction of the organization. I expect the Corporation to continue to 
support the board's growth and development in 2018-19. 

A strong board will be critical for NOC as it continues to play a key role in supporting 
Nunavummiut participating in business and resource development activities, and meeting 
the Turaaqtavut priority of ensuring Nunavut is recognized as a distinct territory in 
Canada and internationally. 

Accountability and Financial Management Reporting Expectations for the 2018-19 
Fiscal Year 

The Financial Administration Act (FAA), in Section IX, Public Agencies, outlines the 
minimum reporting responsibilities and timeframes for Nunavut's public agencies 
including particular provisions for territorial corporations. Additionally, please be aware 
that in the interest of increased transparency, accountability and effectiveness, Ministers 
responsible for territorial corporations may issue directives to provide additional important 
information to the GN and Nunavummiut. 

Ongoing reporting responsibilities include tabling the following in the Legislative 
Assembly: 

• Tabling the NDC's Business Plan, at the same time as the GN's Business Plan is 
tabled. 

• A yearly comprehensive report on all procurement, contracting and leasing activities 
undertaken by the NOC. This report should contain at a minimum the information 
currently available in the GN Annual Procurement Activity Report, Lease Activity 
Report and Contract Activity report. (In preparing the Lease Activity Report, please 
ensure that information, which may provide an unfair business advantage to potential 
competitors, is not disclosed). This report may be most appropriately included within 
the NDC's Annual Report. 

• Formal responses to letters of expectation, letters of instruction, and Ministerial 
directives at the first session of the Assembly subsequent to the NOC receiving such 
correspondence. 

During 2018-19 you are again instructed to give attention to the following ongoing 
reporting responsibilities to the Department of Finance: 

• Board-approved budget variance reports and expense projections for both operations 
and maintenance and capital on at least a quarterly basis and submitted within 30 
days of the end of the quarter, and including a year-end fiscal forecast with 
surplus/deficit reporting. 

• Quarterly presentation of budget variance reports to the DM Central Accountability 
Committee. 

• All schedules and working papers required for the preparation of the consolidated 
public accounts at their earliest availability or as per the distributed requirement 
timetable. 
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• Management letters or other reporting (including the NDC's response) issued by the 
auditor (both the Auditor General of Canada and any other independent auditor) for 
all audits conducted on the NOC for the year. 

• The NOC is asked to work with staff at the Department of Finance's Financial 
Reporting and Controls division to ensure Public Sector Accounting Standards are 
appropriately implemented in all financial reporting . 

It is also essential that dialogue and communication be ongoing throughout our 
government. In the spirit of strengthening our public agencies, I ask that the NOC 
continue its close working relationship with the Department of Finance at all levels. 

I look forward to discussing with you the priorities and directions as stated in this Letter of 
Expectation. I also look forward to reviewing your response to this letter. 

Sincerely, 

n. Joe Savikataaq 
Minister Responsible for Nunavut Development Corporation 

CC: Darrin Nichol, President, Nunavut Development Corporation 
Udlu Hanson, Deputy Minister, Department of Economic Development and 
Transportation 
Jeff Chown, Deputy Minister, Department of Finance 
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